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June 30, 2011

Harold Geisel

Deputy Inspector General
Office of Inspector General
Department of State
Re: Investigation into Diversity Visa-2012 processing at the State Department
Dear Mr. Geisel,

I am sorry that you did not deem fit to return my phone call from earlier this week to discuss the above-mentioned matter.  

On May 25, 2011, I wrote to you regarding an urgent matter relating to the processing of the 2012 Diversity Visa applications by the Department of State.  I highlighted the significant misfeasance being perpetrated by the State Department:

· MISMANAGEMENT:  A clear failure by the Department to execute a required process in line with a valid interpretation of the relevant Congressional mandate
· WASTE:  A State Department course of action determined to ignore compromise and reason, instead intent on wasting tax dollars defending a lawsuit that need not happen
· ACTIONS CONTRARY TO U.S. GOVERNMENT GOALS:  Having dealt a “kick in the teeth” to 22,000 individuals, many from unstable countries, a “toxic population” with every reason to both think and act negatively towards the U.S., is being needlessly created
I originally contacted your office, heartened by the mission of OIG as set forth on your website.  I noted with approval the statement “…Inspectors General provide timely, useful information that helps decision-makers and results in measurable gains…”  You are then quoted as saying: “We don’t play ‘gotcha’.   We lean forward to help the Department as much as we can, while not jeopardizing our independence. For example, if we’re auditing an office and we find an obvious situation where a change in procedures will save a significant amount of money, we let them know what we think right then—we don’t wait until months later when the audit is published. We’ll still include the finding, but also add that the office was alerted and made the necessary improvements. It’s just common sense,” he said.  (Emphasis added.)
Contrast this emphasis on timely investigations with the state of the OIG investigation into the DV-Lottery.  You seem to have failed to appreciate the urgency of this matter, highlighted as below:

· This matter was brought to you on behalf of the 22,000 individuals who were notified of their selection in the green card lottery, and who were subject to their selection status being needlessly cancelled by the State Department – seeding the problems listed above

· You cannot be unaware that the State Department intends to hold a redrawing of the lottery on or around July 15 this year

· Surely it has not escaped your attention that, if this drawing is allowed to proceed without safeguards and conditions, the rights of the 22,000 who brought this matter to you risk being lost forever

Mr. Geisel, on June 20, your office’s spokesman stated that “a team is being assembled to review the process and procedures that resulted in problems with this year’s Lottery program.”  However, is it not the case that:

· It is more appropriate that you should be at the stage of being “almost at the conclusion of your investigation”?

· Unless your investigation concludes before the second drawing event, it will be nothing more than academic – and regardless of what it finds, can be of no help to the 22,000?

· At present pace, a great opportunity will have been missed by closing off the possibility to correct the State Department’s misfeasance, should it be identified by a free and fair investigation?

According to your recent congressional testimony, “OIG is an independent oversight organization that will produce a timely, thorough, and honest report whether it is an audit, inspection, evaluation, or report of investigation.”
  

Thus, our key question to you is this: given the facts above, why have you elected to proceed at a pace that is so slow, such that any finding of a fair and unbiased investigation that would conclude that wrongdoing has been done, will necessarily be too late to bring about a meaningful resolution?

I cannot reconcile the current OIG activity and pace with that of a truly independent and effective “watchdog” and investigating authority, and respectfully request your explanation on the issues raised herein. 
Thank you for your anticipated prompt reply.
Sincerely,
[image: image1.emf]
Kenneth White, Esq.
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